Churchill County Mosquito Vector and Noxious Weed Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date:  September 12, 2019

AGENDA

1
Call to Order: Vice Chairwoman, Christy Lattin called the meeting to order at 5:15 p.m. 

Present were the following:


BOARD OF TRUSTEES



PUBLIC PRESENT

Chairwoman, Christy Lattin



James Cork


Trustee, Tom Hutchings



Fallon Merbs

Trustee, Marion Jonte’, Jr.



Sharon Harper


Trustee Sheldon Chipp



Phil Herring


District Manager, Nancy Upham   


Barry Baker


Assistant Manager, Quinn Nuffer 


Janice Smith


Legal Counsel, Benjamin Shawcroft 
Harve Smith









Michael Johnson

2
Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

3
Public Comments:  


Phil Herring asked again for the agenda to be sent by email.  He noted that he had not received
one yet.  He noted that he did not think that he should pay for the costs to copy the Board packet.  
District Manager, Nancy Upham asked if he wanted just the agenda.  He said that every other 
entity sends him the whole packet and that is all that he is asking for.  

4
Review and Adoption of Agenda.  

District Manager, Nancy Upham, stated that the Agenda was posted according to NRS Statutes.  
Trustee Christy Lattin made a motion that the Agenda be adopted with the following change: 
Place Harve Smith in the order of first item of New Business.  The motion was seconded by 
Trustee Chipp and carried unanimously.

11
New Business:


2.
Request to present before the Board of Trustees a mosquito abatement concern off 

Testolin Road – Harve Smith.

Mr. Smith started with the fact that early this August a property on Testolin Rd. and Drumm Lane tested positive for West Nile virus.  He noted that he just happened to live at a property adjacent to an area that is flood irrigated and stays flooded for 10+ days after the irrigation.  This property is close to the area that tested positive.  He noted that he was looking for some advocacy from the Community and is starting with the District.  He noted that his wife had MS and having west nile virus next door is not a good situation.  He understood that District operations can “break the cycle” of virus transmission however the solution is that this land has not drained properly in the last 29 years that they have lived there.  He asked “Who can enforce that? It's not good for the District to have to go there every time it is watered.  That's not cost effective.  The land needs to drain, in a day or two, at least.”
Trustee Chipp asked if there was a drain nearby and is it flood irrigated?

Mr. Smith noted that there is no drain on the property that he knows of and it is water righted ground with two fields of alfalfa.  

Chairwoman Lattin asked Mr. Smith who owned the property.  

Mr. Smith noted that the Baley's own the property and that they are both TCID employees.  His point is that this property is a major problem that needs a solution.  He suggested a french drain or something but whose responsibility is it to pay for fixing it.  It is a major health hazard.  It floods down to an area of about 2.5-3 acres that remains as standing water for 10 days which in that timeframe produces mosquitoes.  He noted that they aren't farmers but just run horses on that end of the field.  He again questioned which entity could enforce this.., the Planning Commission?  He summarized that it is this predicament that is what brought him to this meeting and he wanted something to be done about it this year.  He also added that he was aware that mosquitoes can travel up to three miles and hatch off every three days.  He felt that it is not right  that the District has to come by and fog and treat it every time it receives water.  He reiterated that the solution is a drain and there is some room for litigation down the alley.  

Mrs. Janice Smith noted that she knew of a neighbor that had West Nile virus who was in Renown for a week.    

Ms. Upham noted that the gist of the situation is that this property has been a problem for years.  District staff treats it with long term larvicides.  There is no drain to this field.  It would behoove the District to work with property owners to do some sort of source reduction measure.  In the District's budget, we do have some money set aside for source reduction measures.  Though this pasture is not the only case like this, this could be a poster child case for source reduction work.  If we wanted to engage is some sort of arrangement we should try to work with the Baley's field this Fall.  

Chairwoman Lattin noted that it seems like it is the property owner's responsibility and that she was happy to see Michael Johnson from the Planning Department at the meeting.  She noted that it appeared that they were irresponsible irrigators and that the teeth of enforcement should come from a County Department.  She asked what Mr. Johnson had to say about  the scenario.  

Mr. Johnson noted that he had heard about this in the middle of the previous month as Mrs. Smith sent him an email.  He remembered and noted a similar situation off of Bottom Road when he first started with the Planning Department.  He said that he wrote an email to Mr. Rusty Jardine (Manager of TCID).  Mr. Jardine responded that  they were going to cut back on the water at that location.  Mr. Johnson wrote back to Mrs. Smith that the property owners agreed to cut back on the water that they were using in future irrigations.  He also noted that Mrs. Diane Baley called him and noted that she had accidentally overwatered again.  He said that he included County Manager, Jim Barbee and Deputy Attorney Ben Shawcroft in the correspondence about this concern.  He also briefly discussed this with Ms. Upham when she went by  his office and inquired about the situation. 

Chairwoman Ms. Lattin asked him if there was any code enforcement that he as Planning Director, could levy on the property owners.  Her concern was that if the Baley's were to leave and a new property owner moved in with the same problem, wouldn't it be the property owner's responsibility to foot the bill for a solution.  

Mr. Johnson said that the Board may need to discuss this with TCID and the property owners.  He was not sure of the code enforcement but that this is not the only standing water in the valley.  

Legal Counsel, Ben Shawcroft interjected to answer the question.  He noted that there  is a tool in County Code to respond to something like this but it is their preference to work with the property owners and see if something can be done amicably before going into an enforcement scenario.  

Mr. Smith added that his well is 100 feet from the pasture and that the recharge from the irrigation

does help his well.  He noted that he did not want someone to say that they can't water any more.  There just needs to be a different solution.  

Ms. Upham noted that she felt the most logical step would be to work with  TCID, their engineers who work with this kind of problem and design some options so that we can then research and talk about costs associated with a solution to the problem.  We need to talk to the property owners to see if they can front some of the money, as well and then get the ball rolling.  This is the short term goal.  The long term goal is to install some sort of drainage design to fix this problem in the future.

Chairwoman Lattin noted that Ms. Fallon Merbs had a comment.  Ms. Merbs noted that “It is our responsibility.  It is not the only place that we need to treat over and over.”

Mr. James Cork noted that sometimes with that property, their irrigation is spot on and sometimes they run long.  There are a lot of properties that don't have drains on them where the water just settles at the end of the field.  There was another similar problem off of Rogers Road.  The County Road department installed a drain but the water dropped below the boxes and remains in the field.  With the Baley field situation, the drain is on the other side of the road.  

Mr. Quinn Nuffer asked if the property ever had a drain.  In his experience as Mosquito Superintendent in Idaho, they had to approve of changes made to parcels being subdivided or changed.  

Ms. Upham reiterated that positive mosquito pools can be picked up across the valley and that there are a number of irrigated pastures with standing water for days or weeks.  This is not atypical or good for the District but that it is our role to provide service to abate the mosquitoes.  We have a similary problem at Lattin Farms and have recently spoke with Rick Lattin about options for source reduction work there, as well.  

Chairwoman Lattin said that in light of this information, the best plan seems to be to move forward and have Ms. Upham work with TCID and start there.  She thanked the Smiths for bringing this to the Board's attention and thanked Mr. Johnson for attending, as well.  

5
Closed Personnel Session Pursuant to NRS 288.220  - Address next month after being agendized.

6
Discussion and approval of Minutes.
Trustee Marion Jonte’ made a motion to approve the Minutes for the August 15, 2019 Open Session.  Trustee Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.

7
Certificate of Posting.  

District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that the posting was done according to NRS Statutes.
8
Correspondence.  

Chairwoman Lattin noted the plethura of correspondence items.    

1. 8/9/19
Kim Franchii:   Results from Washoe County Mosquito Pool  Data;

2. 8/9/19
Laura Morros:   All mosquito pools were negative;

3. 8/9/19
Laura Morrow:  Nevada Mosquito update on WNV;

4. 8/12/19 Jordan Walsh:  Request to table approval of CBA with Local Operating Engrs.3;

5. 8/12/19 Judy Vannoy:   Resignation letter from Judy Vannoy, Administrative Secretary

6. 8/14/19 Andrea Zeller:  Public Health Outbreak in Clark County;

7. 8/14/19 Kim Rawlings: Possible mosquito breeding areas near Diversion Dam and the V-Line Canal;

8. 8/14/19  Debra Foxcroft:  Workers Compensation Claim data request;

9. 8/15/19 Phillip Herring:  RE:  Missed OT;

10. 8/23/19 Laura Morrow:   Mosquito Pools;

11. 8/23/19  Laura Morrow    Debt Management Commission;

12. 8/26/19  Cody Simrell:    OPEB Data Request;

13. 8/28/19 Laura Morrow Mosquito Pool positive confirmation at two locations:  Canvasback & Soda Lake/Workman Road.

14. 8/29/19 Nancy Upham:  Response to two positive Mosquito Pools to County Depts.

The District Manager, Nancy Upham, discussed each of the respective correspondence items with the Board.
Trustee Hutchings questioned the staff regarding the new ARGO.  The staff noted that they liked it but that it is more bouyant than the other ARGOs.  A discussion regarding the different District ARGOs ensued with humor. 
9
Appointments:  None. 
10
Old Business:


Chairwoman Lattin read item one of old business:

Discussion, possible action and approval regarding the July 1, 2019 – June 30, 2022 Collective Bargaining Agreement with Operating Engineers Local Union #3.

Trustee Chipp moved to approve the Collective Bargaining Agreement with Operating Engineers Local Union #3 for the July 1, 2019 – June 30, 2022 timeframe.  Trustee Jonte seconded.  The approval was unanimous.  
11
New Business:


Chairwoman Lattin read item number one of new business:
 Discussion of hiring options to replace Administrative Assistant Judy Vannoy’s position.

Ms. Upham noted that in her opinion, it does not make sense to start someone new at this point in time.  Ms. Judy Vannoy offered to continue recording the minutes for the next few months until we find someone to replace her next spring.  Ms. Lattin asked when we would be looking to fill the position.  Ms. Upham said her intention was to hire after January and that the person hired would do the minutes as well as the other administrative work.  It seems to work well to have someone who knows how the District works on a daily basis to take the Board minutes as well but until then and in order to have continuity, Ms. Vannoy will fill the role.  When asked if she can handle that extra work, Ms. Upham noted that Mr. Nuffer will step in as well to fill the void.  

The discussion of service requests came up.  The District can receive service requests via email or phone calls but the easiest way to streamline this procedure is to encourage all public to call 423-2828 as it allows us to create a database and have follow through with action in response to the service request. It also allows Management to text the information to the staff via group texting which the staff prefers as an improved way of communication.  
12
District Manager’s Report and Operations Review:
Ms. Upham reviewed following aspects of the District Manager’s Report

1 Compiled service request list for September  - Mr. Nuffer compilation

2 $15,000.00 Carson Water Subconservancy District funding for noxious weed abatement efforts.

3 Breakdown of staff applications of larvicides and adulticides during the month of September.  It was noted that Mr. Cork and Ms. Merbs applications and acreage numbers were not accurate as their chemical summary books had not been completed for the end of the month.  Chairwoman Lattin asked why they are not completed on a daily basis.  Ms. Upham noted that we are encouraging staff to work through this issue.  

4 More aerial applications than in past years however some of the aerial applications are of smaller acreage.  This change seems to be working well though the costs of the number of flights is a notable increase.  

5 Management is compiling a list of locations of mosquito pools and the testing results.  It was noted that over 242 pools had been submitted to the State lab and only 9 were confirmed as positive. Ms. Upham noted that she felt the District has done a good job this year with these results.  It was also noted by Mr. Nuffer that with the over 8,000 mosquitoes submitted, we had to sort through over 40,000 to get the pools that were of concern.   He gave an example that he sorted through over 1,200 mosquitoes in one trap in order to get the 138 Culex tarsalis that we submitted to the lab.  
13
Board Member’s Report: None.

14
Any requests for future agenda items.
15
Expenditures:  
Chairwoman Lattin read the total expenditures for August were $141,535.77
Trustee Sheldon Chip moved to accept the Expenditure Report for the month of August 2019.  Trustee Marion Jonte seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.  

16
Public Comment:  
Phil Herring, Operating Engineers Union Representative thanked the Board for approving the Collective Bargaining Contract Agreement.  The delay in getting this to the Board was due to technical issues.

He also addressed a second issue.  He noted that staff asked for their annual and sick leave balances.

Chairwoman Lattin said that the Board normally sees them.   Mr. Herring said that the staff does not.  Ms. Upham asked for the opportunity to explain.  She noted that both she and Ms. Vannoy maintained separate database spreadsheets over the same information which allowed for a check and balance system.  Ms. Vannoy has been ill for a significant part of this season and had not been at work.   She also noted that she has hand written tentative numbers on pay check stubs in the past but until Ms. Vannoy can return and work to reconcile the numbers, Ms. Upham would like to keep them as tentative numbers.  

Mr. Herring expressed his concern that he did not want to have problems 6-12 months down the road similar to the time card issues.  Ms. Upham noted that she would appreciate if the staff wanted to know what their balance were to please just ask.   Similar to the time card issue, if the staff were to address these questions with Management in  a timely manner, this can be handled without issue.  It is an easy communication issue.  Ms. Sharon Harper had a question regarding her time card and the correction was made on the next pay check.  

Chairwoman Lattin asked why the employee information is part of the Board packet in the first place.  She did not feel that it needed to be there but definitely agreed that it needed to be on their pay check stub.

Mr. Shawcroft noted that it is very unusual.  

Mr. Herring noted that according to contract, it should be provided on a separate form every two weeks. 

Trustee Chipp noted that he did his balances through Quick books and offered to provide an example.

Ms. Upham said that that sounded good and that she will work on that.

17.
Adjournment:  Christy Lattin, Board Chairwoman dismissed the meeting at 6:36 pm.
_____________________________________________________


   
SIGNATURE:       

DATE: __________________________
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